COLONIAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

PLYMOUTH MEETING, PA  19462
WORK SESSION MINUTES, JUNE 15, 2009
President Johnson convened the work session of the Colonial Board of School Directors at 7:32 p.m. in the Colonial Instructional Television (CITV) studios in Plymouth Whitemarsh High School (PWHS) on June 15, 2009.
Board Members Present:  Lenore Bruno, Tom Davis, Gary Johnson, Kelly Jowett, Susan Moore, Dr. William Ryan, Steven Slutsky and Mitch Zimmer. 

Board Members Absent: Hope Luken.
Also Attending: Dr. Vincent F. Cotter, Superintendent; Dr. MaryEllen Gorodetzer, Assistant Superintendent; Cassandra DeLong, Director of Pupil Services; Andrew Boegly, Chief Information Officer; Terry Yemm, Director of Operations; Richard Hartz, Director of Human Resources; John Quinn, Director of CITV; Kim Newell, Assistant Director of CITV; David M. Sherman, Community Relations Coordinator/Board Secretary; Karen Gebhardt; Alan Tabachnick; Beth Suchsland and Bob Hart.
Mr. Johnson led the Pledge of Allegiance and expressed gratitude to the Whitemarsh Police Department for assisting with traffic and helping to make the recent PWHS graduation a success. Mr. Yemm added his thanks to the District Security Staff and Buildings and Grounds Staff for assisting with parking and crowd control.

Mr. Johnson announced that the Board had met in executive session on June 3 and June 15 to discuss legal and personnel issues. 
Minutes:  Mr. Johnson asked Board members to review the minutes of the Finance Committee of May 14; the Board Work Session of May 18; the General Meeting of May 21; the Human Resources Committee and the Community Relations and Student Life Committee of June 4 and the Facilities Management and Transportation Committee of June 10. See enclosures #1 through #6. Mr. Johnson noted that the Safety and Wellness Committee met earlier on June 15 and those minutes should be available for review and action on Thursday. There were no questions or comments from the Board. 
Financial Reports:  Mr. Johnson directed Board members’ attention to the financial reports on the list for approval on Thursday evening. They included the Budget Transfers, the Bond Fund Report, the Capital Projects Report, the General Fund/Federal Program Bills, the Capital Reserve Fund, the Food Service Bills/Cafeteria Report, the Outstanding Investment Report, the Cash Flow Summary, the Comparison of Taxes Collected, the Real Estate Tax Escrow Report, the Reconciliation of Cash Accounts, the Budgetary/Deficit Status Report and the Treasurer’s Report for the month ending May 31 as shown in enclosures #7 through #18. There were no questions or comments from the Board.
Public Comments on the Agenda:  None.
Staff Report:  None   
Old Business:  Mr. Johnson asked Mr. Slutsky to comment on the 2009-2010 Final Budget. Mr. Slutsky reported that the Board will consider a 2009-2010 Final Budget of $92,580,000 on Thursday evening. He stated that the budget represents a 3.01 increase over the 2008-2009 Budget and includes a real estate tax rate of 17.249 mils. Mr. Slutsky noted that District property owners will see a real estate tax increase of 4.1 percent. He noted that the increase equals an increase of $67.90 for each $100,000 of assessed value or $99.82 on the District’s median assessed value of $147,010. Mr. Slutsky stated that the budget includes $4.85 million of the District’s fund balance. He added that the administration cut more than $700,000 worth of expenses not related to student achievement from the budget. Mr. Slutsky noted that the 4.1 percent tax increase is in the middle of reported increases for area school districts and that Colonial will maintain the second lowest tax burden in Montgomery County. 
Mr. Slutsky stated that the Board will also act Thursday to establish the following 2009-2010 taxation rates: 17.249 Millage Rate; one percent Act 511 Earned Income Tax Rate; one percent Real Estate Transfer Tax Rate; 10 percent Amusement Tax Rate and a $20 Real Estate Tax Certification Fee.

Mr. Slutsky also reported that the Board will consider adoption of a 2009 Homestead and Farmstead Exclusion Resolution. See enclosure #19. The resolution established maximum property tax reductions of $248 for approved Homesteads and Farmsteads. He added that the figure is controlled by the state and is based upon gaming revenue.
Mr. Johnson stated that the Board will act Thursday on the Pennsylvania School Boards Association established dues for the 2009-2010 school year. See enclosure #20. 
Correspondence:  Mr. Johnson noted that the Board is asked to accept musical instruments valued at $40,050 awarded to Colonial Middle School (CMS) as the result of an essay writing contest. See enclosure #21. He noted that the students who wrote the winning essays were honored by the Board in May. Mr. Slutsky commented on the high level of student achievement in the District and noted the large number of students who received awards and scholarships at graduation.
Superintendent’s Report:  Dr. Cotter reviewed his report that included the Personnel Report and Substitute List, a list of Long Term Substitutes and a list of Master Teachers. See enclosures #22 through #24. He stated that the Personnel Report and Substitute List contains 32 actions including eight resignations, five leaves of absence, one extension of a leave, five returns from leave, six completed assignments, one extension of assignment, five replacements and one transfer of assignment. He added that there were 11 long term substitutes who were being transferred to per diem substitutes. Dr. Cotter stated that he was proud to recommend eight teachers for the Master Teacher designation. He noted that the eight teachers have undergone a rigorous process that included peer and administrative review. 
New Business:  Mrs. Jowett stated that the Board will consider revisions to Policy #225 – Awards – Student Activities on Thursday evening. See enclosure #25. She noted that the policy is before the Board on a first-read basis. She confirmed for Mr. Johnson that the policy had been reviewed by the CRSL Committee. Dr. Ryan stated that he could see where some wording had been crossed out but questioned if new wording was added. Dr. Cotter explained that the new wording was included after the words that were crossed out.

Mr. Slutsky stated that the Board will act Thursday on the appointment of a voting delegate and an alternate to serve as the District’s representatives on the Tax Collection Committee. See enclosure #26. He stated that Chief Financial Officer Joe Bickleman is recommended as the primary voting delegate and Tax Collector Sandy Russella is recommended to serve as the first alternate. Mr. Slutsky noted that the committee is required by Act 32 505(b). Mr. Slutsky commented that the committee is another example of the state government trying to take control away from local school districts by creating another level of bureaucracy. He also added that as a member of the Southeast Pennsylvania School District Coalition, he continues to fight for local control.
Mr. Johnson stated that the Board is requested to approve an agreement with the firm Sweet, Stevens, Katz and Williams for legal consultation as well as a standard agreement for fees, costs and expenses for representation in cases involving special education issues. See enclosure #27.
Mr. Johnson reported that the Board is requested to act on annual agreements with physicians for general examinations, sports physicals and physician services for home football games. See enclosure #28. He noted that the physicians involved include Dr. Glenn Miller, DO; Drexel Medical Group and Eshter Smith, DMD. Mr. Johnson confirmed for Mr. Zimmer that these were renewals of existing contracts.
Mr. Johnson stated that the Board is also requested to act on two medical/partial hospitalization contracts for the coming school year. They are with Brooke Glen Behavioral Hospital at a rate of $28.38 per day and C&K therapy Associates, LLC at a rate of $71 per hour. See enclosures #29 and #30. Mr. Zimmer again received confirmation that there were existing contract renewals.

Mr. Johnson noted that the Board will consider several special education renewal contracts on Thursday evening. The first contract is with Lakeside Educational Network for regular and special education slots at a cost of $175,692. See enclosure #31. The second is with Silver Springs/Martin Luther School at a rate of $182 per day. See enclosure #32. The third is with Lifeworks Alternative School at rates of $152 per day and $215 per day for the Autistic Services Program. See enclosure #33. The final renewal contract is with RTM, LLC – The Academy at a rate of $116 per day. See enclosure #34.
Mr. Johnson jumped ahead on the agenda and noted that the Board is asked to authorize the restructuring of the grading scale for English/Language Arts and Math/Computer courses at PWHS. See enclosure #35. Associate Principal Karen Gebhardt stated that an extensive study by a PW PrEP Action Team and the PWHS Academic Council recommended that the grading scale be modified to require students to earn at least 70 percent in a course in order to receive a passing grade. This will be accomplished by eliminating the D grade. Pending successful implementation, the grading scale would be applied to all courses the following year.
Mr. Johnson backtracked on the agenda and stated that the Board will consider four negotiated settlement agreements on Thursday evening. He stated that the agreements were reviewed in executive session.

Mr. Johnson stated that the Board will take action Thursday on a request for an exchange student from Korea to attend PWHS for the 2009-2010 school year. He noted that the matter was reviewed in executive session.
Mr. Slutsky reported that Mr. Bickleman, in conjunction with Director of Food Services Lori McCoy, seeks Board approval to increase food service prices for the 2009-2010 school year. See enclosure #36. He noted that elementary school and middle school breakfast prices will increase 15 cents while the cost of breakfast at PWHS will remain the same. He stated that elementary lunches will increase 10 cents. The middle school is eliminating ala carte items to encourage students to make more nutritious choices. The high school is eliminating the low and high ends of its tiered pricing.
Mr. Johnson stated that the Board will consider renewal of the District’s summer employment contract with the Central Montco Technical High School (CMTHS) to assist with the installation of technology. See enclosure #37. Mr. Boegly confirmed for Mr. Johnson that the agreement conforms with past practice. Mr. Boegly also confirmed for Mr. Slutsky that the CMTHS agreement is the most cost effective way to facilitate summer installations.

Mrs. Moore reported that the Board is asked to consider a bid for trash disposal services. See enclosure #38. The recommended bid represents a 13 percent increase over the previous three-year contract. Mr. Yemm confirmed for Mr. Johnson that the bid is a Montgomery County Intermediate Unit (MCIU) consortium bid. Mr. Yemm confirmed for Mr. Slutsky that the MCIU does a good job and gets the best pricing. Mr. Yemm confirmed for Mrs. Jowett that the new contract will include recycling services.
Mrs. Moore noted that Board approval is requested on a resolution to adjust the bidding and quotation thresholds to $15,200 and $6,000 respectively. See enclosure #39. Currently the thresholds are established at $10,000 and $4,000. Mr. Yemm confirmed for Mrs. Moore that the new levels will enable to District to complete more tasks in house. 

Mr. Davis said that the Board will act Thursday on a professional conference request for PWHS College Counselor Pat Tamborello to attend the National Association for College Admission Counseling Conference in Baltimore, Md. from September 24-26. See enclosure #40.

Mrs. Jowett reported that Board approval is sought for the PWHS Cheerleaders to attend the National Cheerleading Association Summer Camp in Honesdale, Pa. from August 16-19. See enclosure #41.

Mrs. Moore stated that the Board will take action Thursday on two facilities related bids. The first is for the replacement of boilers and the domestic water system at CMS. See enclosure #42. She noted that the boilers were original to the building and that it was best to replace them now for economical reasons. Mr. Yemm confirmed for Mrs. Moore that the replacement was a cost saving measure.  The second bid is for installation of video cameras at all schools. See enclosure #43. Mr. Yemm explained that the installation comes at the recommendation of the county-wide School Safety Committee. He noted that cameras will be installed at all school buildings, including 17 at CMS and the Facilities Management Center. He also noted that the cameras at the high school will be converted from analog to digital to provide for flexibility in access.
Solicitor’s Report:  None.

Committee Reports:  None
Public Comment: None.
There being no further business before the Board, Mr. Johnson adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,
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David M. Sherman
Board Secretary
